## Bankrolling Oppression

How Wall Street Companies Finance the Private Prison and Immigrant Detention Industry









#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This report was written by the <u>Center for Popular Democracy</u>, <u>Make the Road New York</u>, <u>Enlace International</u>, <u>New York</u> <u>Communities for Change</u>, and the <u>Strong Economy for All Coalition</u>. The authors of this report are part of the <u>Corporate</u> <u>Backers of Hate Campaign</u>.

This report builds off the National Prison Divestment Campaign. Since it was first convened by <u>Enlace</u> in 2010, this campaign has grown into a movement for divestment from prisons and detention as a step towards abolishing the use of cages and criminalization.

We would like to thank the individuals who bravely shared their stories for this report, including members of <u>Grassroots</u>. Leadership and <u>Make the Road New York</u>. Finally, we would like to acknowledge <u>In the Public Interest</u> for their groundbreaking research on banks that finance the private prison and detention industry.

#### ABOUT THE CONTRIBUTORS



Popular Democracy in Action and its affiliates know that everyday people have the power to change the world. We upend politics as usual to forge a representative, multiracial government and society where we all thrive, no exceptions.



Make the Road New York (MRNY) builds the power of immigrant and working class communities to achieve dignity and justice through organizing, policy innovation, transformative education, and survival services. MRNY is the largest grassroots community organization in New York offering services and organizing the immigrant community, with more than 22,000 members and community centers in Brooklyn, Queens, Staten Island, Long Island, and Westchester.



New York Communities for Change (NYCC) is a multi-racial membership based organization fighting against economic and racial oppression. NYCC members are agents of change, building movements and campaigns from the ground up and fighting corporate power at its core. NYCC members use direct action to defend & uplift our communities, challenge capital, and fight back against racist structures and economic policies that continue to extract wealth from our communities and neighborhoods.



Enlace is an international multiracial, multi sector alliance that engages in strategic campaigning and training for the self-determination of working people. Enlace has developed an Integrated Organizing Approach (IOA) Methodology focused on teambuilding and strategic campaigning. Enlace uses this IOA to win campaigns against transnational corporations and to strengthen our partner organizations through trainings and collaborative systems. Enlace teaches the IOA in the Enlace Institute, an international Movement School focused on capacity building, healing justice, and leadership development of frontline leaders.



The Strong Economy for All Coalition fights for economic and racial justice: fair taxes and fair budgets, more jobs and better wages, investments in education and higher education for our future, a strong safety net, a vibrant participatory democracy and human rights for all. The Coalition is made up of some of New York's most engaged and effective unions and community organizations and work with labor, community, student, faith, immigrant, racial justice and resistance groups across the country.

### **Executive Summary**

The private prison and immigrant detention industry\* profits off of the pain of communities and the separation of families. As the Trump administration continues to advance policies that further criminalize Black, Brown, and immigrant communities, the private prison and detention industry is experiencing renewed opportunities for growth. But private prison companies are not acting alone. Their operations are made possible by investments and debt financing by Wall Street companies like JPMorgan Chase & Co (JPMorgan), Wells Fargo (Wells), BlackRock, and many other members of the "Million Shares Club," a group of investors who each own one million shares in GEO Group and CoreCivic.<sup>1</sup> This report investigates the influential role that corporate financial backers play in both maintaining and expanding the private prison and detention industry and highlights the collateral costs to Black, Brown, and immigrant communities.

Public and private prisons are equally damaging when it comes to criminalizing people of color, tearing people from their loved ones, and contributing to generational poverty and economic instability. But private prisons are distinct from public prisons in that they generate profit from the pain of communities and the separation of families. The private prison and immigrant detention industry, a \$5 billion enterprise,<sup>2</sup> is made possible by government contracts<sup>3</sup> and through debt financing and investments made and facilitated by Wall Street corporations.<sup>4</sup>

There is abundant evidence that human rights violations within the private prison and detention industry are rampant, with documented abuses ranging from the failure to meet basic standards in care,<sup>5</sup> to sexual assault and physical abuse,<sup>6</sup> to deaths in custody.<sup>7</sup> Yet despite its dismal track record, this industry has successfully expanded its reach and influence over the last several decades.<sup>8</sup> Since 2000, the use of private prisons by the federal government has increased by 125 percent.<sup>9</sup> Today, a full 71 percent of people detained by the US Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) are held in privately-operated facilities.<sup>10</sup>



Since higher incarceration and detention rates mean more people to cage, companies that own and operate private prison and detention facilities could be incentivized to increase the number of people in cages around the country. GEO Group and CoreCivic, the nation's two largest prison companies,<sup>11</sup> both measure their success in terms of what they call "man-days," or the total number of days each firm could cage individuals based on revenue received that year. Based on this "key performance indicator," CoreCivic and GEO Group were compensated for 45.8 million "man-days" in 2017—enough revenue to lock up the entire population of New York City for more than five days, or the entire population of Galveston, TX for two and a half years.<sup>†</sup>

As private prison companies seek new government contracts, financial backers like JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock have been ready to provide financing to--and make money from--the private prison and detention

\* For purposes of this report, the private prison and immigrant detention industry refers to companies that operate prisons, rehabilitation centers, and immigrant detention facilities. Private prison companies refer to companies that operate both private prisons and private detention facilities.

† Methodology notes are included in the body of the report.

industry,<sup>12</sup> regardless of the cost in human suffering. A 2016 study by In the Public Interest (ITPI) shows that private prison companies rely extensively on debt to maintain and expand their caging facilities.<sup>13</sup> As part of their payments on the debt borrowed from their backers in 2017, GEO Group and CoreCivic paid a total of \$217.5 million in interest expense.<sup>14</sup> Contextualizing this figure with the concept of "man-days," lenders earned \$1,733 in general interest payments for each year people spent behind GEO Group and CoreCivic bars in 2017.

Since Trump won the presidential election, JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock's shares in the private prison and detention industry have dramatically increased. Comparing stock holdings now to those before the election (9/30/16 versus 12/31/17), JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock's number of shares in the private prison and detention industry have **collectively increased 28.3 times**. This increase was driven mainly by JPMorgan and BlackRock, whose reported holdings increased **237.8 times**.<sup>16</sup> JPMorgan is also the single largest private prison lender, and it holds 62 percent more debt than the second biggest lender to these two corporations, New York Life Group.<sup>16</sup>

As the Trump administration advances a "law and order" agenda and anti-immigrant policies, private prison companies are being presented with new opportunities to benefit from potential increases in incarceration and detention rates. From late January to early September, 2017, ICE arrested nearly 97,500 people, a 43 percent increase over the same period in the year prior.<sup>17</sup> In 2017, ICE released a request for information to identify five new immigrant detention sites near Chicago, IL; Detroit, MI; St. Paul, MN; and Salt Lake City, UT;18 and awarded a \$110 million government contract to GEO Group to build a new detention facility in Texas.<sup>19</sup> Under Trump, the Department of Justice has stopped granting commutations to low-level drug offenders<sup>20</sup> and Attorney General Jeff Sessions has ordered federal prosecutors to charge defendants as aggressively as possible in every case, reversing an Obama-era policy that showed leniency toward nonviolent drug offenses.<sup>21</sup>

While Wall Street firms could be taking a stand against xenophobic and racist policies, their investments are actually making these policies possible. Executives of Wells, JPMorgan, and BlackRock have publicly articulated a commitment to human rights, social responsibility, and the welfare of immigrants,\* and yet their financial entanglements clearly indicate otherwise.<sup>22</sup> By continuing to finance the debts that enable GEO Group and CoreCivic to operate and expand, and by continuing to invest in the industry, these companies are facilitating the abuses of the private prison and detention industry—and, by extension, the hateful policies of the Trump administration.

To end the separation of families and the caging of community members:

- JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock should divest completely from, and stop all financing of, private prison companies.
- The government should cease financing the expansion of the private prison and detention industry through new government contracts, including in the Chicago, Detroit, St. Paul, and Salt Lake City areas.
- The government should use tax dollars to put people in homes—not cages. CoreCivic and GEO Group received \$3.2 billion in revenue from government contracts in 2017,<sup>23</sup> which could pay for the equivalent of 7,400 new units of public housing.<sup>24 †</sup>
- Congress should pass Senate Bill 1728, which would make private prison companies subject to the Freedom of Information Act, reversing the industry's current exemption and increasing transparency and accountability.<sup>25</sup>
- States and localities should follow the lead of New York City and Philadelphia, which divested their pension funds from private prison companies, as well as Portland, which divested all city investments in corporations that violate human rights—including private prison companies—and is exploring the creation of a municipal bank to decrease reliance on Wall Street corporations.<sup>26</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> In some cases, executives have made statements as individuals (in their capacity as Wall Street executives), and in other cases stated values come directly from corporate documents.

## Introduction

At the May 2017 JPMorgan Chase & Co (JPMorgan) annual shareholder meeting, JPMorgan CEO Jamie Dimon said he would "look into" investors' concerns about the company's financial entanglements with the private prison and detention industry.27 Dimon's comment came in response to Maria Rubio, a Honduran immigrant who lives in Brooklyn and is an active member of Make the Road New York, challenging JPMorgan's financing of GEO Group and CoreCivic,<sup>28</sup> the nation's two largest private prison companies.<sup>29</sup> At the shareholder meeting, Rubio highlighted how these private prison companies profit off of the separation of families and the caging of her neighbors. Since 2011, Wells Fargo (Wells) has been called upon by Enlace, along with hundreds of organizations participating in the National Prison Divestment Campaign, to divest from the private prison and detention industry.<sup>30</sup> The Corporate Backers of Hate campaign, launched in 2017, has similarly challenged BlackRock to withdraw from the private prison and detention industry.<sup>31</sup>

Yet despite this widespread attention, neither JPMorgan, Wells, nor BlackRock have taken any action to disentangle their finances from the private prison and detention industry.\* On the contrary, as the Trump administration advances a "law and order" agenda and anti-immigrant policies, private prison companies are poised to benefit from potential increases in incarceration and detention rates—and companies like JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock, are ready and willing to finance their operations and expansion,<sup>32</sup> regardless of the cost in human suffering. These investments are deeply misaligned with these three companies' stated commitment to human rights, social responsibility, and the welfare of immigrants.<sup>33</sup>

This report provides an overview of the influential role that financial backers play in maintaining the continued operations and facilitating the growth of corporations that put people in cages, while highlighting the collateral costs to Black, Brown, and immigrant communities.



Maria Rubio, to the far right, protesting against JPMorgan Chase for financing the private prison and detention industry.



\* For purposes of this report, the private prison and immigrant detention industry refers to companies that operate prisons, rehabilitation centers, and immigrant detention facilities. Private prison companies refer to companies that operate both private prisons and private detention facilities.

#### Laura Monterrosa's Story

On March 16, 2018, Laura Monterrosa was released from Don Hutto Residential Center, an immigrant detention center operated by CoreCivic in Taylor, Texas,<sup>34</sup> after being held there for more than nine months.<sup>35</sup> Her case received national attention after she wrote a letter to Grassroots Leadership, a nonprofit organization working to end prison profiteering, mass incarceration, deportation, and criminalization,<sup>36</sup> about the neglect she experienced and the sexual abuse she suffered at the hands of two Don Hutto guards.<sup>37</sup>

Laura has explained how she and others did not receive adequate food or the medical care they needed, and how they faced retaliation for refusing orders while in detention. For example, guards sometimes forced people to take 15–25 pills in one day without taking the side effects of the medication into account. To refuse these orders was to risk medical isolation or the threat of being transferred to another facility. Laura also faced repeated sexual assault<sup>38</sup> and was placed in solitary confinement for refusing to eat in a cafeteria where one of her abusers worked.<sup>39</sup>

It was a huge risk for Laura—a young, undocumented woman from El Salvador—to speak about these traumatic experiences. The day after the US Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) admitted during a hearing that it had failed to fulfill its obligation to provide adequate medical care to Laura, ICE tried to coerce her into signing travel papers to be deported.<sup>40</sup> But in a rare occurrence, Laura was granted prosecutorial discretion for one year, meaning that ICE must stop working her case for 12 months.<sup>41</sup>

Laura now continues to bravely fight for other women who have similarly suffered in immigrant detention. Laura said, "Now that we can claim this victory, we can achieve more because this is not just about me, there are 500 women inside suffering right now. We should keep fighting for them and their liberation...I know that everyone together, we can achieve a great triumph."

"What will our grandchildren say when they read history books about a young woman, convicted of no crime, being held for months in a prison—a prison run by a private company profiting more for every night they keep her incarcerated? What will they say about our collective decision to leave her in that prison after she's spoken up about sexual abuse? What will they think of us?"

> —Greg Casar, Austin City Council Member, on Laura Monterossa's story

### Background

#### The Private Prison and Detention Industry: A Profitable Enterprise

The number of people incarcerated in the nation's jails and prisons has grown dramatically over the last 40 years. This growth has been driven largely by 1980s tough-on-crime policies and sentencing laws from the "War on Drugs" era.<sup>42</sup> In 2015, the total number of people incarcerated in the US reached 2.2 million—a staggering 500 percent increase since the 1980s.<sup>43</sup> As a result of these sentencing laws and policies, which contributed to the disproportionate incarceration of Black and Brown people, state prisons quickly became overcrowded.<sup>44</sup> As private prisons became over-burdened, private prison companies swooped in to increase the country's capacity for incarceration.<sup>45</sup> These companies also boasted lower operating costs, though studies have shown this claim to be false.<sup>46</sup>

Public and private prisons are equally damaging when it comes to their role in the criminal legal system, which criminalizes people of color, tears people from loved ones, and contributes to generational poverty and economic instability. But private prisons are distinct from public prisons in that they generate profit from the pain of communities and the separation of families. The private prison and detention industry is a \$5 billion enterprise,<sup>47</sup> made possible by government contracts<sup>48</sup> and facilitated by debt financing and investments made by Wall Street firms like JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock.<sup>49</sup>

Despite abundant evidence that the business model of private prison companies prioritizes profits at devastating costs to immigrants and people of color,<sup>50</sup> the industry has successfully expanded its reach and influence within the criminal legal system over the last several decades. Since 2000, the number of people incarcerated in state and federal private prisons has increased by 45 percent, while the overall prison population has increased by 10 percent.<sup>51</sup> This growth has been even more pronounced at the federal level. Since 2000, the use of private prisons has increased by 125 percent within the federal prison system.<sup>52</sup> These privately-operated federal prison facilities incarcerated nearly 35,000 people in 2015.53 While private prison companies still incarcerate a relatively small share (eight percent) of the total state and federal prison population,<sup>54</sup> they hold about 71 percent of the daily population detained by ICE.<sup>55</sup>



Nine out of ten of the country's largest immigrant detention facilities are operated by private companies.<sup>56</sup> In addition, Black and Brown people are even more overrepresented in privately-operated facilities than in public ones.<sup>57</sup>

To win influence and improve their chances at expansion, private prison companies have spent millions in campaign contributions and lobbying expenditures. For example, CoreCivic has continuously lobbied Congress on the homeland security annual appropriations bill, which determines funding for institutions like the Bureau of Prisons and ICE.<sup>58</sup> In 2016, GEO Group donated \$275,000 to Rebuilding America Now, a pro-Trump super PAC.<sup>59</sup> Both GEO Group and CoreCivic (through a subsidiary) gave \$250,000 to the president's inaugural committee.<sup>60</sup> A 2015 Washington Post report found that GEO Group, CoreCivic and their associates have spent nearly \$25 million on lobbying efforts and have given \$10 million to candidates since 1989.<sup>61</sup>

These efforts appear to be paying off. Since 2009, congressional appropriations laws have included language establishing an immigration detention bed quota.<sup>62</sup> The quota originally required ICE to maintain 34,000 immigration detention beds on a daily basis, and this number has steadily increased over the years.<sup>63</sup> In addition, private prison and detention contracts have become exceptionally favorable to private prison companies, whose profits are linked to the number of people they cage and the amount of time each person spends behind bars.<sup>64</sup> For instance, some contracts mandate that government-operated facilities maintain between 80 to 100 percent capacity, or risk being penalized by paying a penalty to private prison companies for each bed that goes unoccupied.<sup>65</sup>

#### The Perverse Success of "Man Days" in the Industry\*

GEO Group and CoreCivic are incentivized to make business decisions that lead to more people behind bars.<sup>66</sup> Private prison companies measure their success in terms of what they call "man-days," or the total number of days each firm could cage individuals based on revenue received that year. Based on this "key performance indicator," GEO Group and CoreCivic could cage people for the equivalent of more than 45 million days, or 125,000 years in 2017.

## 45 Million "Man-Days" Is the Equivalent of Locking Up:

NEW YORK CITY, THE BIGGEST CITY IN THE US, FOR MORE THAN 5 DAYS

> INDIANAPOLIS, IN, THE 15<sup>™</sup> BIGGEST CITY IN THE US, FOR MORE THAN 50 DAYS

MADISON, WI, FOR HALF A YEAR

FARGO, ND, FOR MORE THAN A YEAR

#### GALVESTON, TX, FOR TWO AND A HALF YEARS<sup>67</sup>

\* The data underlying the calculations in this graphic comes from GEO Group and CoreCivic's 10-K's as well as the 2016 population estimates from the Population Division of the Census Bureau. Compensated "man-days" are a key performance indicator in the industry and represent the total number of days each firm could take away from individuals based on revenue received that year. When dividing the number of "man-days" by the population of these cities, the result is the number of days that these companies could lock up the entire population of each city before bringing in as much revenue as they made locking people up in 2017.

#### An Industry Rife with Abuse

Brutality, neglect, and human rights violations are well documented in public and private prisons alike,68 yet conditions in privately-operated facilities have proven even more deplorable than in government-operated facilities.<sup>69</sup> In August 2016, the Justice Department's Inspector General reported that privately-operated federal prisons are more dangerous for incarcerated people than those managed by the Federal Bureau of Prisons, with higher rates of assaults between people in prison.<sup>70</sup> According to the report, people held in privatelyoperated facilities were more likely to submit complaints about medical care, treatment by correctional officers, and quality of the food, and more likely to experience violence.<sup>71</sup> Still, it is difficult to obtain a full picture of the range of abuses that occur within prison walls; as corporations, private prison companies are exempt from federal disclosure laws, meaning they do not have to respond to requests for information under the Freedom of Information Act.72

A few examples of the mismanagement, abuse, and neglect rampant within both private prison and private immigrant detention facilities include the following:

- In 2010, a CoreCivic prison facility in Idaho was nicknamed the "Gladiator School" by those in the facility because conditions were so brutal. The facility had four times the number of prisoner-on-prisoner assaults than the state's seven other prisons combined.<sup>74</sup>
- In 2012, The ACLU and the Southern Poverty Law Center reported that in Mississippi, GEO Group had been "starving the mentally-ill prisoners, denying them basic mental health care, punishing them with solitary confinement, and exposing them to such systematic abuse and neglect that suicide and suicide attempts [were] rampant."<sup>75</sup>
- Between 2010 and 2016, sexual assault was documented at 76 immigrant detention facilities.<sup>76</sup> The five facilities with the most sexual assault complaints were all privately-operated immigrant detention facilities.<sup>77</sup>



#### S.1728 -Private Prison Information Act of 2017

The Private Prison Information Act of 2017 would "require non-Federal prison, correctional, and detention facilities holding Federal prisoners or detainees under a contract with the Federal Government to make the same information available to the public that Federal prisons and correctional facilities are required to make available."<sup>73</sup> In other words, private prison companies would become subject to the Freedom of Information Act.

- In fiscal years 2016 and 2017, 22 people died in ICE custody.<sup>78</sup> The majority of these deaths occurred in privately-run facilities.<sup>79</sup>
- In February 2017, thousands of immigrant detainees brought a class-action lawsuit against GEO Group for alleged forced labor at a detention facility in Colorado.<sup>80</sup>

Since the election of Trump, there are even fewer requirements for oversight and accountability. As the Trump administration cracks down on undocumented immigrants, and must therefore continue finding space to cage more people, it is relaxing a number of rules and regulations applied to the management of detention facilities. Unidentified Department of Homeland Security officials reported that proposed rules will no longer require translation services<sup>81</sup>—in likely violation of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act<sup>82</sup>—nor will they mandate that requests for medical care be evaluated by a profession within 24 hours.<sup>83</sup> ICE's Office of Detention Policy and Planning, an office opened under the Obama administration to evaluate and overhaul detention procedures, is also closing.<sup>84</sup>

#### Particular Hardship for LGBTQ Individuals in Prison and Detention

LGBTQ individuals experience a particular set of hardships within both prisons and detention facilities. Within the prison system as a whole—public and private—LGBTQ individuals are overrepresented relative to their share of the US population, and the incarceration rate of lesbian, gay, and bisexual people is three times greater than the overall incarceration rate of American adults.<sup>85</sup> It is also likely that LGBTQ individuals are overrepresented in detention facilities because of the number of LGBTQ people who come to the US to seek asylum based on persecution in their home countries.<sup>86</sup>

In detention facilities, LGBTQ individuals experience a host of challenges, including the overuse of solitary confinement and the prevalence of sexual assault. A study by the Center for American Progress found that over a five-year period, half of the complaints by LGBTQ detainees to the Department of Homeland Security's Office of Inspector General included reports of physical or sexual abuse.<sup>87</sup> A 2013 analysis found that transgender people comprise only one out of every 500 individuals in immigrant detention, yet one out of five confirmed sexual assault incidents involved a transgender person.<sup>88</sup>

LGBTQ individuals in detention are frequently placed in isolation or, in the case of transgender individuals, in gendersegregated units that do not correspond to their gender identity.<sup>89</sup> Segregating or isolating people not only impacts their ability to access programs and services, but also serves to further stigmatize and ostracize.<sup>90</sup>

When LGBTQ individuals express fears about violence in detention due to their sexual orientation or gender identity, their concerns are routinely ignored. According to ICE documents, between 2013 and 2014, 104 immigrants reported to ICE that they were afraid to be put in detention because of their sexual orientation and/or gender identity. Eighty-one of them were placed in anyway—despite fears of violence.<sup>91</sup> A 2016 Human Rights Watch report found that almost half of the transgender women held in immigrant detention were detained for low-level criminal convictions (e.g. sex work, false identification, or minor drug possession).<sup>92</sup>

In light of findings that conditions in privately-operated facilities are worse than in government-operated facilities,<sup>93</sup> it is likely that LGBTQ individuals in private prisons and detention are even more vulnerable to abuses.



#### Melissa's Nuñez's Story

Melissa Nuñez, a transgender Latina immigrant and Make the Road New York member, was placed in a CoreCivic detention facility in Elizabeth, NJ for 183 days after defending herself from an attack based on her gender identity. Upon arrival at the facility, Melissa asked that she be identified and treated as a woman. Instead, she was mocked by guards, called by a male name and forced to shower with and sleep open areas with 20 men. She was sexually assaulted by another detainee, and her report of the assault to a guard was ignored.

To protest the abusive conditions she experienced in the facility, Melissa went on a three-day hunger strike, and continued to protest after being released. She has since become an advocate against banks that finance private detention facilities.

"No one should suffer what I suffered in that CoreCivic facility. And no reputable bank should provide financing to companies operating such facilities."

#### Jonathan Cortés' Story

Jonathan Cortés fled Honduras, fearing for his safety after being assaulted because of his sexual orientation, an attack so violent a laceration to his head required stitches. Seeking asylum in the United States, Jonathan was thrown into a CoreCivic immigrant detention facility in Arizona. Despite leaving home to find a place where he would be safe from hate-based attacks, he found that the detention center wasn't safe for LGBTQ individuals either. In Jonathan's detention center he witnessed a trans woman's needs being ignored by guards, and homophobic comments made Jonathan fear for his well-being.

During the two months that he was detained, Jonathan lost 13 pounds and was allowed outside for only one hour per day. Guards woke detainees at 3:30am every day for their first meal, often serving only boiled, unpeeled potatoes. In order to afford the \$2 cost of a 1-minute phone call to his mother to let her know where he was, Jonathan was forced to spend two days scrubbing walls and mopping floors, as these jobs paid only \$1 a day.

Detainees, most of whom spoke only Spanish, were expected to make all requests—including those for medical attention—in English. When Jonathan fell ill with stomach



pains and a high fever, his request to see a doctor was ignored for a week. Another detainee's pleas for medical help were ignored until he fainted in front of staff.

While temperatures outside soared past 110 degrees, the facility shut off the air conditioning to the entire unit for a week after one detainee was accused of flirting with a female guard. The facility restored the air conditioning by blasting the cold air so forcefully that detainees covered vents with worn blankets from their cells in order to keep warm. The guards responded by ripping the blankets off the vents, and refusing to allow detainees to leave their cells.



# The Expansion of the Private Prison and Detention Industry in the Trump Era

#### The Criminalization of Black, Brown, and Immigrant Communities

As the Trump administration advances a "law and order" agenda and anti-immigrant policies, private prison companies are poised to benefit from potential increases in incarceration and detention rates. Since Trump's election, the Department of Justice has pulled back from previous investigations of police abuse and misconduct and has stopped granting commutations to low-level drug offenders.<sup>94</sup> In 2017, Attorney General Jeff Sessions ordered federal prosecutors to charge defendants as aggressively as possible in every case, which reversed an Obama-era policy that showed leniency on nonviolent drug offenses.95 Trump and Sessions have repeatedly pedaled false claims that crime and murder rates are at all-time highs, and have publicly drawn erroneous connections between immigration and crime.<sup>96</sup> In this political climate, the contrast between the winners and losers is painfully stark-private prison companies and their financial backers stand to gain at the expense of immigrants and people of color, as well as the families and communities from which they are separated.

## Renewed Support for the Private Prison and Detention Industry

The nationwide growth of the private prison and detention industry has occurred irrespective of the person or political party in control of the White House. However, following the release of a 2016 Justice Department's Inspector General report, which found that private prisons are more dangerous and problematic than government-operated prisons,<sup>97</sup> former Attorney General Sally Yates announced that the Justice Department would no longer contract with private facilities.<sup>98</sup> The directive impacted a relatively small number of prisons because it did not include state prisons, nor ICE and US Marshals Service detainees,<sup>99</sup> but private prison companies still took a blow, as political commentators and market analysts saw the political headwinds turning against them.<sup>100</sup> Immediately following Yates' announcement, the stock price of both GEO Group and CoreCivic plummeted, showing the volatility of the entire sector and

its vulnerability to changing political winds.<sup>101</sup> The state of affairs, however, has quickly turned around for GEO Group and CoreCivic under the Trump administration. In addition to reversing Obama-era prosecution orders, Jeff Sessions promptly rescinded Yates' directive in early 2017, once again permitting the federal government to contract with private prison companies.<sup>102</sup> Stock prices for GEO Group and CoreCivic doubled soon after Trump took office,<sup>103</sup> though their value has declined somewhat in the past year.<sup>104</sup>

Sessions' appointment as Attorney General was particularly fortunate for GEO Group. Just before the presidential election, two of Sessions' former Senate aides became GEO Group lobbyists, specifically tasked with lobbying on government contracting.<sup>105</sup> GEO Group's lobbying activity spiked in 2017; the company spent nearly \$1.3 million on lobbying in the first three quarters of the year, which tops the \$1 million it spent in 2016.<sup>106</sup>

Early evidence of the administration's intent to support and expand the private prison and detention industry, along with private prison companies' gains since Trump and Sessions took office, include the following:

- In April 2017, GEO Group announced that it had been awarded a \$110 million, ten year contract with ICE to build a 1,000 bed detention facility in Conroe, TX<sup>107</sup>—the first new immigrant detention facility to be built under the Trump administration. The facility, which is scheduled to be completed in the fourth quarter of 2018,<sup>108</sup> is expected to generate \$44 million in annualized revenues.<sup>109</sup> The news of the contract came as a shock to immigrant rights activists because GEO Group currently has 3,000 empty beds in existing facilities, and already operates another detention facility in Conroe.<sup>110</sup>
- In May 2017, GEO Group announced that it had been awarded renewals on two federal prison contracts in Big Spring, TX worth \$664 million.<sup>111</sup> These facilities currently hold non-citizens with criminal records.<sup>112</sup>
- Between 2016 and 2017, CoreCivic saw a 935 percent increase in federal contract awards, thus benefiting from the reversal of the Obama-era decision to end federal contracting with private prisons.<sup>113</sup>

#### Sadat's Story

Sadat fled violence in Ghana, and when he crossed the southern US border, he explained to the immigration agents why he had come. For over two years since then, Sadat has been unable to leave detention while his case is pending. Guards curse regularly at Sadat, and he explains that he has experienced discrimination because he is Black and because he came from Africa. Guards regularly tell Sadat to go back to his country, implying that he chose to come to the US and was not forced to leave his home. Describing his shock at being treated like a criminal, Sadat says, "I never thought it would be like this. I thought that the United States was the greatest country in the world, a country of freedom. That's what I read on the internet, but that's not the reality."





#### A Crackdown on Undocumented Immigrants and Activists

Trump's anti-immigrant policies have contributed to a climate of fear and distress in immigrant communities across the nation. From late January to early September of 2017, ICE arrested nearly 97,500 people, which was a 43 percent increase from the same time period in the year prior.<sup>116</sup> Trump's Muslim Ban, originally issued in January 2017, was an executive order that banned US entry to citizens of several Middle Eastern and African countries.<sup>117</sup> In September of 2017, Trump ended the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals program (DACA), which could impact up to 800,000 Dreamers who have signed up for the program since 2012.<sup>118</sup> In January 2018, Trump ended Temporary Protected Status for nearly 200,000 Salvadorans who have been allowed to live and work in the US since 2001.<sup>119</sup> And in March 2018, Trump ended the Deferred Enforced Departure program for approximately 4,000 Liberians who have lived and worked in the country legally for the past 16 years.<sup>120</sup>

In the omnibus spending bill, released in March 2018, ICE received \$640.6 million more than in 2017, for a total of \$7.08 billion in funding.<sup>121</sup> The Enforcement and Removal Operations (ERO) department, which jails and deports immigrants, received \$401.6 million more than in 2017, for a total of \$4.1 billion.<sup>122</sup>

## Wall Street's Complicity with the Private Prison and Immigrant Detention Industry

Private prison companies are deeply reliant on debt and investments from Wall Street companies to maintain and expand control of the criminal justice and immigration enforcement systems. JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock facilitate the continued operation and expansion of the private prison and detention industry through debt financing and investments. These companies and many others are part of the "Million Shares Club," a group of investors who each own one million shares in GEO Group and CoreCivic.<sup>125</sup>

#### A Reliance on Wall Street Debt Financing

A 2016 study by In the Public Interest (ITPI), and a 2017 follow-up brief by the Corporate Backers of Hate Campaign, exposed the extent to which financial backers, including JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock, have financed or underwritten GEO Group and CoreCivic's debts.<sup>126</sup> As the ITPI report lays out, debts are comprised of: 1) revolving credit facility loans, in which CoreCivic and GEO Group make an agreement to borrow and repay up to a certain amount on any day leading up to the agreement's end date; 2) term loans, in which CoreCivic and GEO Group borrow a set amount that must be repaid on an agreed-upon schedule; and 3) bonds, in which CoreCivic and GEO Group issue a series of notes in exchange for money, which the banks both underwrite and hold as part of their own portfolios.<sup>127</sup> In addition, private prison companies depend on debt financing to purchase smaller companies that provide corrections and immigration enforcement of nonincarcerated people, including companies that provide electronic monitoring for probation, alcohol monitoring services, and residential reentry companies.<sup>128</sup>

Without debt financing from Wall Street, private prison companies would be forced to change their business model. Currently, GEO Group and CoreCivic have a total of \$1.94 billion and \$1.18 billion in debt, respectively. The single largest lender by far is JPMorgan, which holds a total of \$167.5 million in debts (see Table 1).<sup>130</sup> This is 62 percent more than the debt held by the second biggest lender to these two corporations, New York Life Group.<sup>131</sup> JPMorgan, BlackRock, and Wells' massive debt holdings play an essential role in the debt-financed growth of the industry.

#### JPMorgan Chase: Financier to the Private Prison and Detention Industry

#### **Revolving Credit**

CoreCivic owed \$411 million to lenders under its revolving credit agreement as of June 30, 2017. Sixty million dollars of that debt is owned by JPMorgan.

As of June 30, 2017, GEO Group had paid its debt to JPMorgan under the revolving credit agreement down to \$194 million.



#### **Term Loan**

As of June 2017, JPMorgan had loaned CoreCivic \$13.23 million through a term loan.

#### **Bond Ownership**

Based on analysis by ITPI, JPMorgan Investment Management and JPMorgan Asset Management owned a combined \$89 million of CoreCivic's bonds as of October 2016.

JPMorgan Investment Management owned a total of \$77 million of GEO Group's bonds as of October 2016.<sup>129</sup> To make payments on the debt borrowed from their backers in 2017, GEO Group and CoreCivic paid a **combined \$217.5 million in interest payments.** 

#### Deep in Detention, Deep in Debt

Without debt financing from Wall Street, companies like GEO Group and CoreCivic would have to change their business model. GEO Group and CoreCivic have debt in the billions from corporations like JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock.



#### GEO Group and CoreCivic's REIT Status: Imprisoning Communities While Skirting Taxes

A Real Estate Investment Trust (REIT) is a company that owns or finances income-producing real estate. Congress created REITs in 1960 to make real estate investments accessible to middle class Americans.<sup>132</sup> REITs are exempt from the corporate income tax, and instead pay out 90 percent of their taxable income as dividends to shareholders at the end of each year.<sup>133</sup>

In 2013, GEO Group and CoreCivic received REIT status, exempting them from corporate income tax.<sup>134</sup> In 2015 alone, these companies avoided paying over \$113 million in taxes. Constant lending from Wall Street allows GEO Group and CoreCivic to maintain their structure as REITS—which are required to pay out most of their revenue to shareholders—and still have enough cash on hand for day-to-day operations. Maintaining REIT status keeps their taxes low and boosts the value for investors, who are guaranteed annual dividends.<sup>135</sup>

These companies' revenue is based on incarcerating people, not from real estate. Yet GEO Group's and CoreCivic's investors' returns have skyrocketed thanks to rules requiring annual dividend payments.<sup>136</sup> Under the new GOP tax plan, investors in REITs will see even greater benefits, as the tax plan drops the tax rate for REIT shareholders from 39.6 percent on dividends down to 29.6 percent.<sup>137</sup> Private prison companies have spent millions lobbying Congress and making campaign contributions to protect their profits, including maintaining this tax loophole.<sup>138</sup> Enlace launched the Revoke REIT campaign in 2015 to bring public pressure to politicians to act immediately to remove this status.

Wall Street firms fund not only industry growth, but also day-to-day operations. In order to maintain their structure as a REIT—and therefore avoid paying their fair share in taxes both GEO Group and CoreCivic are required to pay out most of their taxable income to shareholders. Yet because their real business is not in real estate investment, but rather in building and maintaining cages for people, both companies need to keep sufficient cash on hand to cover their operating costs. Wall Street provides this cash through bonds, lines of credit and term loans. At the end of 2017, for every ten dollars CoreCivic had on hand, nine were borrowed. For GEO Group, 19 out of every 20 dollars on hand came through debt.<sup>139</sup>

In exchange for funding the operation and growth of the private prison and detention industry, Wall Street banks receive hundreds of millions of dollars in interest and fees each year.<sup>140</sup> In 2017 alone, GEO Group and CoreCivic made a combined \$217.5 million in interest payments.<sup>141</sup> These payments, along with stock dividends paid out to those banks with shares in GEO Group and CoreCivic, flow from revenue generated by local, state, and federal government contracts.<sup>142</sup>

This relationship between Wall Street and the private prison and detention industry makes it possible for thousands of families across the country to be torn apart for months or years at a time. Using the industry's preferred measure of success ("man-days," see page 6), GEO Group and CoreCivic could hold people in cages for the equivalent of more than 45 million days, or 125,000 years in 2017. Putting this in context, their lenders received \$1,733 in interest payments for each of those years (see Table 2).<sup>143</sup>

#### Table 1

The Scale of Wall Street's Lending		JPMorgan	BlackRock	Wells Fargo
CoreCivic	Debt Held	\$60,805,053	\$20,325,000	\$10,380,781
	Lender Rank by Percent Debt Outstanding	2	9	15
GEO Group	Debt Held	\$106,684,637	\$65,416,543	\$18,292,084
	Lender Rank by Percent Debt Outstanding	1	2	10
Total Debt Held		\$167,489,690	\$85,741,543	\$28,672,865

Source: Bloomberg Terminal data pulled on March 28, 2018

#### Table 2 Interest Payments

by Man-Day (2017)"	GEO Group	CoreCivic	Combined
Man-Days	22,300,000	23,520,235	45,820,235
Man-Years	61,096	64,439	125,535
Interest Expense Owed to Financial Backers	\$148,024,000	\$69,500,000	\$217,524,000
Ratio of Interest Expense per "Man-Year"	\$2,423	\$1,079	\$1,733

Source: 10-K's accessed from the SEC Edgar Database

\* The information from this table comes from GEO Group and CoreCivic's 10-K's. "Man-days" are a key performance indicator in the industry and represent the total number of days each firm could cage individuals based on revenue received that year. Man-years divides this number by 365 in order to show the man-days numbers in terms of years. The interest expense owed to financial backers comes from GEO Group's Consolidated Statement of Operations and from page 66 of CoreCivic's 10-K, which reports their gross interest expense, net of capitalized interest. In CoreCivic's 2017 financial statements, they do not report their interest expense pre-net. The ratio of interest expense per "man-year" is a straightforward calculation designed to put large amounts of money in the context, and it does not imply a direct relationship.

#### Betting on Private Prisons under Trump

In addition to facilitating the growth of private prison companies through debt-financing, financial backers have seen dramatic increases in private prison stock since Trump won the presidential election. **Comparing stock holdings now to those before the election, JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock's number of shares in the private prison and detention industry have collectively increased 28.3 times. This increase was driven mainly by JPMorgan and BlackRock, whose reported holdings increased 237.8 times.**<sup>144</sup> Table 3 highlights data from SEC filings in order to show the change in shares held from the quarter before Trump was elected to the final quarter of 2017. The value is determined by the adjusted close stock price at the end of the quarter (or the closest day before the end of the quarter).\*

#### Table 3

Changes in Wall Street's Stock		JPMorgan			
Holdings Since Trump <sup>+</sup>		Chase	Wells Fargo	BlackRock	Total
GEO Group	9/30/2016	11,000	273,000	7,000	291,000
	12/31/2017	1,944,000	470,000	14,071,000	16,485,000
	Times Larger	179.1	1.7	2,090.5	56.7
CoreCivic	9/30/2016	14,000	632,000	74,000	721,000
	12/31/2017	490,000	890,000	10,767,000	12,147,000
	Times Larger	34.4	1.4	145.6	16.9
Total	9/30/2016	25,000	905,000	81,000	1,011,000
	12/31/2017	2,434,000	1,360,000	24,838,000	28,632,000
	Times Larger	97.0	1.5	307.8	28.3

Sources: 13F filings accessed from the SEC Edgar Database.<sup>145</sup>

#### Table 4

Changes in the Value of Wall		JPMorgan			
Street's Stock Holdings Since Trump		Chase	Wells Fargo	BlackRock	Total
GEO Group	9/30/2016	\$150,000	\$3,774,000	\$93,000	\$4,017,000
	12/31/2017	\$44,804,000	\$10,832,000	\$324,307,000	\$379,942,000
	Times Larger	298.6	2.9	3,486.1	94.6
CoreCivic	9/30/2016	\$182,000	\$8,089,000	\$946,000	\$9,217,000
	12/31/2017	\$11,035,000	\$20,034,000	\$242,247,000	\$273,316,000
	Times Larger	60.6	2.5	256.1	29.7
Total	9/30/2016	\$332,000	\$11,863,000	\$1,039,000	\$13,234,000
	12/31/2017	\$55,839,000	\$30,866,000	\$566,554,000	\$653,258,000
	Times Larger	168.1	2.6	545.4	49.4

Sources: 13F filings accessed from the SEC Edgar Database and historical adjusted close share prices from Yahoo Finance.

\* It is important to note that companies do not disclose whether the increase in stock holdings was a result of decisions by the corporations themselves, decisions by their clients, or a combination of both.

† The data in Table 3 and Table 4 comes from GEO Group and CoreCivic's 13F filings as well as the historical adjusted close share prices from Yahoo Finance. The data on shares comes from the filing period directly before Trump's election and from the most recent filing period. The value columns were calculated using the adjusted share prices of \$13.82 and \$23.05 for GEO Group and \$12.79 and \$22.50 for CoreCivic. For each company's stock prices, the first is from 9/30/16 and the second is from 12/29/17. The price data was pulled from Yahoo Finance on 3/26/18.



#### Public Statements versus Investments: A Stark Hypocrisy

Executives at Wells, JPMorgan, and BlackRock have publicly supported Dreamers, advocated for a path to citizenship, and recognized the economic and social contributions of immigrants.<sup>146</sup> These public statements, however, ring hollow when evaluated against these companies' actual financial involvement with private prison companies.

JPMorgan and Wells executives have both publicly supported DACA recipients and pathways for immigrants to remain in the United States. When asked about the Trump administration's decision to end DACA, JPMorgan CEO Jamie Dimon said, "We should pass something that looks a lot like what the (previous) executive order was, give Dreamers a path to citizenship."<sup>147</sup> In September 2017, Dimon released a statement through the Business Roundtable, an industry association where he sits as chairman, in which he clearly stated his support for legal pathways that help immigrants stay in the country: "America is and always has been a country of immigrants. We should do everything in our power to continue to attract the best and brightest because they make us stronger as a people and as an economy. And, when people come here to learn, work hard and give back to their communities, we should allow them to stay in the United States." 148

Wells executives have also publicly supported Dreamers. In September 2017, Wells CEO Tim Sloan signed an "Open Letter from Leaders of American Industry" urging Trump not to end DACA. The letter said, "Dreamers are vital to the future of our companies and our economy. With them, we grow and create jobs. They are part of why we will continue to have a global competitive advantage. We urge both parties in Congress to work together to pass the bipartisan Dream Act or similar legislation that gives Dreamers the permanent legislation they deserve."<sup>148</sup>

BlackRock CEO Larry Fink has made statements attributing the country's economic growth to immigration. In May 2017, Fink said, "One of our main engines of growth over the past 50 years has been immigration. If we reduce that or make it more difficult, then we won't have one of our major engines."<sup>150</sup> Fink has also noted the negative economic consequences of Trump's anti-immigrant policies: "Let's be clear, and I heard this again yesterday, we are seeing less tourists because there is a fear in some parts of the world they are not as welcome."<sup>151</sup> When asked if this was because of US immigration policy, Fink nodded and confirmed this was due to "immigration policy."<sup>152</sup>

But, utterly contrary to their rhetoric, these CEOs have clearly demonstrated their willingness to bankroll the immigration enforcement machine that is devastating Dreamers and their families. In reality, when DACA recipients are detained by the US government, they are likely to be held in GEO Group and CoreCivic facilities, given that 71 percent of ICE detainees are held in privatelyoperated facilities.<sup>153</sup> DACA recipients also have parents and family members who need pathways to citizenship. To publicly support Dreamers while financing the companies that detain them and their loved ones is deeply hypocritical.

#### Hollow Social Responsibility Policies and Human Rights Principles

JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock's corporate social responsibility policies and human rights principles convey a moral obligation to solving social and economic challenges and a commitment to stand up for human rights. Yet these stated values fail to stack up against decisions to finance the imprisonment of communities and the separation of families.

- JPMorgan's human rights principles state that the company believes it can "play a constructive role in helping to promote respect for human rights" and claims that the "protection and preservation of human rights reflects [their] core values."<sup>154</sup> The company also claims that it is engaged in "ongoing work to reassess [its] practices and [its] approach in light of changing global circumstances and an evolving global policy environment."<sup>155</sup>
- In their 2016 "Corporate Social Responsibility Interim Report," Wells states, "as conflicts related to social equality and civil rights, income mobility, and access to economic opportunities have emerged in communities across the country, we've made it a priority to promote dialogue, advocate for inclusion, and create opportunities for economic equity." <sup>156</sup> The company's human rights statement proclaims an "ongoing respect for human rights," which reflects the company's "vision and values." <sup>157</sup>
- In his recent "Annual Letter to CEOs," BlackRock CEO Larry Fink indicated that BlackRock has a commitment to social responsibility and that companies must contribute to society--or risk losing BlackRock's support.<sup>158</sup> He wrote, "To prosper over time, every company must not only deliver financial performance, but also show how it makes a positive contribution to society. Companies must benefit all of their stakeholders, including [...] the communities in which they operate."<sup>159</sup>



JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock have come under fire from investors and community groups for their investments in private prison companies. At the May 2017 JPMorgan Chase & Co annual shareholder meeting, Jamie Dimon said he would "look into" investors' concerns about the company's financial involvement with the private prison and detention industry (see page 3).<sup>160</sup> In October 2017, a group of 100 JPMorgan shareholders, including Trillium Asset Management, and led by the Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility and the Sisters of St. Joseph of Brentwood, challenged the company in a public letter about its financing of private prison companies.<sup>161</sup> The group asked JPMorgan to provide details about its relationships with private prison companies, and requested a meeting with Jamie Dimon.<sup>162</sup> Wells has similarly been called upon by Enlace and many other organizations participating in the National Prison Divestment Campaign to divest from the private prison and detention industry since 2011.<sup>163</sup> The Corporate Backers of Hate campaign, launched in 2017, has further implored BlackRock to withdraw from the private prison and detention industry.<sup>164</sup>

To date, neither JPMorgan, Wells, nor BlackRock have taken any action to disentangle their finances from the private prison and detention industry. In the face of mounting public pressure—and in response to the University of California Davis severing contracts with Wells partially due to its investment in private prison companies—Wells attempted to deflect criticism of its investment strategies by citing the very government policies it has profited from. Spokesperson Ruben Pulido outlined the bank's rationale in a 2017 email, saying, "Due to chronic prison overcrowding, federal and state governments have for the past 30 years been contracting out detention services. People who want to change that should address their concerns with the appropriate government officials."<sup>165</sup>



#### Investor Letter to JPMorgan Chase, From the Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility

In late 2017, the Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility (ICCR) sent a letter to JPMorgan, highlighting their concerns about the company's role in financing and lending to private prison companies.

"JPMorgan Chase shareholders who are members of ICCR are concerned about the role of JPMorgan Chase in financing and lending to GEO Group and CoreCivic, as it allows the companies to continue to expand their services and capacity, seemingly without consideration from their lenders of the human rights impacts. Investors sent a letter to JPMorgan Chase to better understand how JPMC manages these risks and applies its leverage as a financier of CoreCivic and GEO to encourage each company to effectively implement their respective human rights policies. Investors asked JPMC how it applies the Environmental and Social Risk Management Framework due diligence process to these companies, and continues to determine that these companies do not pose a risk that would lead them to reconsider their financing relationship, noting the reports of alleged human rights abuses and interference with the rights and dignity of immigrant communities detained in their facilities. The investors are also concerned there could be an inconsistency with these financial relationships and the Bank's own commitments around human rights, specifically its statement that: 'In our client relationships we seek to incorporate respect for human rights and demonstrate a commitment to fundamental principles of human rights through our own behavior,' as well as its 'How We Do Business' reporting. JPMC replied that they have processes and controls in place to assess the risks associated with these companies and engage with various stakeholders. The investors anticipate a conversation to engage with JPMC to further understand this process and the effectiveness of their controls."

#### **Screening for Private Prison Stock**

Socially responsible investment firms have largely refused to hold equity in companies that put people in cages. Examples of firms who screen out private prison stocks from their portfolios include:

- Domini Social Impac
- OpenInvest
- Pax World Fund
- Trillium Asset Management
- Walden Asset Management<sup>166</sup>

**Investigate** is a resource for personal use and for use by investment managers. Investigate lists socially responsible mutual funds that have not reported any holdings in private prison companies.<sup>167</sup>

Municipalities have also taken action on this front. In 2017, both New York City and Philadelphia, PA divested their pension funds of all stock in private prison companies, <sup>168</sup> while Portland, OR divested from all corporations violating human rights and vestablished a socially responsible investment committee.<sup>169</sup>

## Conclusion

The private prison and detention industry is rife with human rights abuses and driven by profit regardless of human cost, with no regard for the well-being of families and communities. Under the Trump administration, private prison companies stand to benefit further from the criminalization of Black and Brown communities and the expansion of detention facilities nationwide. Although JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock espouse a commitment to social responsibility and human rights and publically express support for immigrant rights agendas, their investments stand in stark contrast to their words. By failing to take a stand against the xenophobic and racist policies of the Trump administration, JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock are failing to act in alignment with their stated values. And by continuing to invest in GEO Group and CoreCivic and finance the debts that enable them to operate, these Wall Street corporations are deeply complicit with the cruelty of the private prison and detention industry.

To end the separation of families and the caging of community members:

 JPMorgan, Wells, and BlackRock should divest completely from, and stop all financing of, private prison companies.

- The government should cease financing the expansion of the private prison and detention industry through new government contracts, including in the Chicago, Detroit, St. Paul, and Salt Lake City areas.
- The government should use tax dollars to put people in homes—not cages. CoreCivic and GEO Group received \$3.2 billion in revenue from government contracts in 2017,<sup>170</sup> which could pay for the equivalent of 7,400 new units of public housing.<sup>171\*</sup>
- Congress should pass Senate Bill 1728, which would make private prison companies subject to the Freedom of Information Act, reversing the industry's current exemption and increasing transparency and accountability.<sup>172</sup>
- States and localities should follow the lead of New York City and Philadelphia, which divested their pension funds from private prison companies, as well as Portland, which divested all city investments in corporations that violate human rights—including private prison companies—and is exploring the creation of a municipal bank to decrease reliance on Wall Street corporations.<sup>173</sup>

\* The estimate of the number of affordable housing units that government could build comes from dividing CoreCivic and GEO Group's U.S. management revenue by \$425,000, which is the 2016 per unit cost that the Turner Center for Housing Innovation and UC Berkeley found for building 100-unit affordable project in California. Many factors impact the cost of building affordable housing, and other estimates for the per-unit cost of affordable housing range from under \$100,000 to \$825,000 (See: "Why Does Affordable Housing Cost so Much to Build?" CityLab, November 21, 2017, <a href="http://www.multifamilyexecutive.com/business-finance/debt-equity/why-does-affordable-housing-cost-so-much-to-build\_c">http://www.multifamilyexecutive.com/business-finance/debt-equity/why-does-affordable-housing-cost-so-much-to-build\_c</a>).

## Endnotes

- "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, November 2016, <u>https://www.inthepublicinterest.org/wp-content/uploads/ITPL\_BanksPrivatePrisonCompanies\_Nov2016.pdf</u>, 3,18,19; "The Million Shares Club & Prison Lenders," Enlace International, Accessed April 4, 2018, <u>http://www.enlaceintl.org/</u> million-shares\_club.
- Lauren-Brooke Eisen, "Private prisons are posed for a comeback under Trump. Here's how to reform them," Vox, January 13, 2017, https://www.vox.com/the-bigidea/2017/1/3/14258350/private-prisons-reform-trump-incarceration.
- "Banking on Bondage: Private Prison and Mass Incarceration," ACLU, Accessed March 21, 2018, <u>https://www. aclu.org/banking-bondage-private-prisons-and-mass-incarceration.</u>
- 4. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest.
- See, for example: "Case Summary in the ACLU's Challenge to the Hutto Detention Center," ACLU, Accessed March 21, 2018, https://www.aclu.org/other/case-summary-aclus-challenge-hutto-detention-center.
- See, for example: "Re: Sexual Abuse, Assault, and Harassment in U.S. Immigration Detention Facilities," Letter from CIVIC, April 11, 2017, http://www.endisolation. org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/CIVIC\_ SexualAssault\_Complaint.pdf.
- Nina Bernstein, "Officials Hid Truth of Immigrant Deaths in Jail," *The New York Times*, January 9, 2010, <u>https://www.nytimes. com/2010/01/10/us/10detain.html?\_r=0.</u>
- Madison Pauly, "A Brief History of America's Private Prison Industry," Mother Jones, July/August 2016 Issue, https://www. motheriones.com/politics/2016/06/history-of-americas-private-prison-industry-timeline/; "Private Prisons: Criminalizing and Caging Communities of Color," Enlace, May 2015, http://docs.wixstatic. com/ugd/3e7183\_2cbed122fe524ae59c-66c561a73c5e72.pdf.
- "Private Prisons in the United States, The Sentencing Project, August 28, 2017, <u>https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/</u> private-prisons-united-states/.
- Tara Tidwell Cullen, "ICE Released Its Most Comprehensive Immigration Detention Data Yet. It's Alarming," National Immigrant Justice Center, March 13, 2018, <u>https://</u> immigrantjustice.org/staff/blog/ice-released-its-most-comprehensive-immigration-detention-data-yet.
- Jennifer Surane and Felice Maranz, "Dimon Says He'll Look Into Concerns About Private Prison Financing," *Bloomberg*, May 16, 2017, https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2017-05-16/dimon-sayshe-ll-look-into-concerns-on-private-prison-financings; "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 1.
- 12. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interests, 4, 19.

- 13. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest.
- 14. For full list of sources used, see: <u>http://bit.</u> <u>ly/CBOH\_SEC\_4-18.</u>
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Bloomberg Terminal data pulled on March 28, 2018.
- Alan Gomez, "Trump plans massive increase in federal immigration jails," USA Today, October 17, 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2017/10/17/ trump-plans-massive-increase-federal-immigration-jails/771414001/.
- Jessica Kwong, "ICE Seeks 5 More Detention Centers as Immigration Arrests Rise," Newsweek, October 26, 2017, http://www.newsweek.com/ice-seeks-5-more-detention-centers-immigration-arrests-rise-694296; "Immigration Detention Services- Multiple Areas of Responsibility," Federal Business Opportunities, October 12, 2017, https://www. fbo.gov/index?s=opportunity&mode=form&id=40a164d0787d7df00cebc-917439d5e88&tab=core&\_cview=0.
- "The GEO Group, Inc," Form 10-K, For the year ended December 31, 2017, <u>http://investors.geogroup.com/Cache/392433261.</u> PDF?Q=PDF&T=&Y=&Q=&: FID=392433261&iid=4144107, 4; "The GEO Group Awarded Contract for the Development and Operation of a New Company-Owned 1,000-Bed Detention Facility in Texas," The GEO Group, Inc, April 13, 2017, <u>http://investors.geogroup.com/file/ Index?KeyFile=2000088787.</u>
- The New York Times Editorial Board, "Donald Trump and the Undoing of Justice Reform," *The New York Times*, February 17, 2018, https://www.nytimes. com/2018/02/17/opinion/sunday/donaldtrump-and-the-undoing-of-justice-reform.html.
- 21. The New York Times Editorial Board, "Donald Trump and the Undoing of Justice Reform."
- Deon Roberts and Rick Rothacker, "Exclu-22. sive: Could JPMorgan bring branches to Charlotte? Jamie Dimon says it's possible," Charlotte Observer, September 28, 2017, http://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/ business/banking/article175923446.html; "Business Roundtable Statement on DACA Program," Business Roundtable webpage, September 5, 2017, https://www.businessroundtable.org/media/news-releases/business-roundtable-statement-daca-program; "Open Letters From Leaders of American Industry," September 20, 2017, https://www.businessleadersdreamletter. com/; Larry Fink's annual letter to CEOs, "A Sense of Purpose," https://www.blackrock. com/corporate/investor-relations/larryfink-ceo-letter; Ryan Vlastelica, "BlackRock CEO Fink suggests Trump's personality could be an economic risk," MarketWatch, May 1, 2017, https://www.marketwatch. com/story/blackrock-ceo-fink-likestrump-policies-is-skeptical-on-trumphimself-2017-04-28; Mathew J Belvedere, "Larry Fink: US economy is being hurt by congressional gridlock and Trump's immigration policy," CNBC, April 6, 2017, https:// www.cnbc.com/2017/04/06/larry-finkeconomy-hurt-by-dc-gridlock-trump-immigration-plan.html.

- 23. For full list of sources used, see: <u>http://bit.ly/CBOH\_SEC\_4-18</u>.
- 24. "Terner Center Research Series: The Cost of Building Housing," Accessed April 2018, https://ternercenter.berkeley.edu/ construction-costs-series.
- "S.1728 Private Prison Information Act of 2017," 115th Congress (2017-2018), <u>https://</u> www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/ senate-bill/1728.
- Henry Goldman, "NYC Pension Funds 26. Withdraw Investments from Private Prisons," Bloomberg, June 8, 2017, https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-06-08/nyc-pension-funds-todivest-private-prison-company-stocksbonds; "Philly Pension Boards Dropping Private Prison Stocks," David Gambacorta, The Inquirer, October 26, 2017, http://www. philly.com/philly/news/pennsylvania/ philadelphia/philly-pension-board-private-prison-stocks-divest-20171026. html; Melissa Hellmann, "Portland, Ore., Becomes First Major U.S. City to End All New Investment in Corporations," Yes! Magazine, May 5, 2017, http://www. yesmagazine.org/new-economy/portland-becomes-first-major-us-city-toend-all-new-investment-in-corporations-20170505.
- 27. Jennifer Surane and Felice Maranz, "Dimon Says He'll Look Into Concerns About Private Prison Financing."
- Josh Saul, "Jamie Dimon, Head of JPMorgan Chase, Pressed on Private Prisons, Trump Council Seat, *Newsweek*, May 16, 2017, http://www.maketheroad.org/article.php?ID=4436
- Jennifer Surane and Felice Maranz, "Dimon Says He'll Look Into Concerns About Private Prison Financing"; "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 1.
- Joel Handley, "Divesting From Private Prisons: A new coalition of immigrant and labor groups tries to shame the nation's largest investment firms" *In These Times*, July 15, 2011, http://inthesetimes.com/article/11623/divesting\_from\_private\_prisons; Peter Dreier, "Protesters Tell Wells Fargo CEO: Divest from Pipelines and Prisons, Invest in Employees and Working Class Communites," *Huffington Post*, January 30, 2017, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/protesters-tell-wells\_fargo.ceo-divest-from-pipelines\_us\_588f-1ce8e4b06364bb1e27a6.
- "Corporate Backers of Hate," Accessed April 2, 2018, http://www.backersofhate. org/en/.
- "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 4, 18, 19.
- 33. Deon Roberts and Rick Rothacker, "Exclusive: Could JPMorgan bring branches to Charlotte? Jamie Dimon says it's possible"; "Business Roundtable Statement on DACA Program," Business Roundtable webpage; "Open Letters From Leaders of American Industry," September 20, 2017; Larry Fink's annual letter to CEOs, "A Sense of Purpose"; Ryan Vlastelica, "BlackRock CEO Fink suggests Trump's personality could be an economic risk"; Mathew J Belvedere, "Larry Fink': US economy is being hurt by congressional gridlock and Trump's

immigration policy."

- "T. Don Hutto Residential Center," Accessed April 2018, http://www.corecivic.com/ facilities/t-don-hutto-residential-center.
- <u>Christine Bolaños</u>, "Salvadoran Woman who Risked Deportation After Revealing Abuse in Detention Center is Free," FIERCE, March 27, 2018, <u>https://fierce. wearemitu.com/things-that-matter/ laura-monterrosa-voice-metoo-movement-immigrants-released-detention-center-abuse-opens-up/.
  </u>
- "About Us," Grassroots Leadership, Accessed April 2018, https://grassrootsleadership.org/mission.html.
- <u>Christine Bolaños</u>, "Salvadoran Woman who Risked Deportation After Revealing Abuse in Detention Center is Free."
- Cristina Parker, "What the hell is going on inside the Hutto detention center," Grassroots Leadership, November 6, 2017, https://grassrootsleadership.org/ blog/2017/11/what-hell-going-inside-hutto-detention-center.
- <u>Christine Bolaños</u>, "Salvadoran Woman who Risked Deportation After Revealing Abuse in Detention Center is Free."
- 40. "BREAKING: Laura Monterrosa to be deported unless DHS grants release, Grassroots Leadership, March 14, 2018, https://grassrootsleadership.org/releases/2018/03/breaking-laura-monterrosa-be-deported-unless-dhs-grants-release.
- 41. <u>Christine Bolaños</u>, "Salvadoran Woman who Risked Deportation After Revealing Abuse in Detention Center is Free."
- "Trends in U.S. Corrections," The Sentencing Project, https://sentencingproject.org/ wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Trends-in-US-Corrections.pdf, 2-3; Lauren-Brooke Eisen, "Inside Private Prisons: An American Dilemma in the Age of Mass Incarceration," Brennan Center for Justice, Accessed March 27, 2018, https://www.brennancenter.org/inside-private-prisons-american-dilemma-age-mass-incarceration.
- 43. "Trends in U.S. Corrections," The Sentencing Project, 2.
- 44. "Trends in U.S. Corrections," The Sentencing Project, 2, 5; Jonathan Rothwell, "How the War on Drugs Damages Black Social Mobility," Brookings, September 30, 2014, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ social-mobility-memos/2014/09/30/how. the.war-on-drugs-damages-black-socialmobility/.
- Amy Cheung, "Prison Privatization and the Use of Incarceration," The Sentencing Project, Updated September 2004, <u>https://</u> www.prisonpolicy.org/scans/sp/inc\_prisonprivatization.pdf, 1.
- Emily Pedowitz, "Arizona Privatizes Prisons Despite Evidence That They Don't Save Money," Brennan Center for Justice, September 4, 2012, <u>https://</u> www.brennancenter.org/blog/arizona-privatizes-prisons-despite-evidence-they-don%E2%80%99t-save-mongy.
- Lauren-Brooke Eisen, "Private prisons are posed for a comeback under Trump. Here's how to reform them."

- "Banking on bondage: Private Prison and Mass Incarceration," Accessed March 21, 2018, https://www.aclu. org/banking-bondage-private-prisons-and-mass-Incarceration.
- "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 3, 18, 19.
- 50. See, for example: Nika Knight, "Revealed: Private Federal Prisons More Abusive and Violent"; Katie Rose Quandt, "Why There's an Even Larger Racial Disparity in Private Prisons than in Public Ones," *Mother Jones*, February 17, 2014, https://www. motherjones.com/crime-justice/2014/02/ even-larger-racial-disparity-private-prisons-public-prisons/.
- 51. "Private Prisons in the United States," The Sentencing Project.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. "Private Prisons in the United States, The Sentencing Project.
- 55. Tara Tidwell Cullen, "ICE Released Its Most Comprehensive Immigration Detention Data Yet. It's Alarming," National Immigrant Justice Center, March 13, 2018, <u>https://</u> immigrantjustice.org/staff/blog/ice-released-its-most-comprehensive-immigration-detention-data-yet.
- Brian Root, "US Justice Department Ends Use of Private Prisons," Human Right Watch, August 18, 2016, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/08/18/us-justice-depart-ment-ends-use-private-prisons</u>
- 57. Katie Rose Quandt, "Why There's an Even Larger Racial Disparity in Private Prisons than in Public Ones."
- Emma Beccellieri, "Spotlight on Private Prisons," OpenSecrets.org, August 23, 2016, https://www.opensecrets.org/ news/2016/08/spotlight-on-private-prisons-lobbying-and-otherwise/.
- Matt Zapotosky, "Justice Department will again us private prisons," *The Washington Post*, February 23, 2017, <u>https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/justice-department-will-again-useprivate-prisons/2017/02/23/da395d02fa0e-11e6-be05-1a3817ac21a5\_story. html?utm\_term=.bc5b3b9db7e9.
  </u>
- Amy Brittain and Drew Harwell, "Pri-60. vate prison giant, resurgent in Trump era, gathers at president's resort," The Washington Post, October 25, 2017, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ with-business-booming-under-trumpprivate-prison-giant-gathers-at-presidents-resort/2017/10/25/b281d32cadee-11e7-a908-a3470754bbb9\_story. html?utm\_term=.f79e12ada47; Alex Baumgart, "Companies that funded Trump's inauguration came up big in 2017, Open Secrets, January 19, 2018, https://www. opensecrets.org/news/2018/01/companies-that-funded-trumps-inauguration/.
- Michelle Mark, "The biggest problem with private prisons starts on Capitol Hill," Business Insider, <u>http://www.businessinsider.com/private-prisons-lobby-for-theirown-existence-2016-8;</u> Michael Cohen, "How for-profit prisons have become the biggest lobby that no one is talking about," The Washington Post, April 28, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/

posteverything/wp/2015/04/28/how-forprofit-prisons-have-become-the-biggestlobby-no-one-is-talking-about/?utm\_term=.6dee6cb05abc.

 "Detention Bed Quota," National Immigrant Justice Center, Accessed March 21, 2018, https://www.immigrantjustice.org/ eliminate-detention-bed-guota.

63. Ibid.

- 64. Lauren-Brooke Eisen, "Private prisons are posed for a comeback under Trump. Here's how to reform them."
- 65. Ibid
- 66. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 3.
- See: <u>http://bit.ly/CBOH\_SEC\_4-18.;</u> U.S. Census Bureau, Population Division, May 2017, <u>https://factfinder.census.gov/fac-</u> es/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview. xhtml?src=bkmk.
- See, for example: "Prison Abuse," The Marshall Project, Updated April 10, 2018 <u>https://www.themarshallproject.org/</u> records/50-prison-abuse/.
- Department of Justice, Office of the Inspector General, "Review of the Federal Bureau of Prisons' Monitoring of Contract Prisons," August 2016, <u>https://oig.justice.gov/reports/2016/e1606.pdf</u>, ii.
- 70. Ibid.
- 71. Nika Knight, "Revealed: Private Federal Prisons More Abusive and Violent."
- Beryl Lipton, "Senate Bill 1728 would make private prisons subject to Freedom of Information Act," MuckRock, August 7, 2017, <u>https://www.muckrock.com/news/archives/2017/aug/07/ senate-bill-1728-private-prison-foia/.</u>
- "S.1728 Private Prison Information Act of 2017," 115th Congress (2017-2018), <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/1728.</u>
- Carl Takei, "From Mass Incarceration to Mass Control and Back Again: How Bipartisan Criminal Justice Reform May Lead to a For-Profit Nightmare," Penn Law, Legal Scholarship Repository, 2017, <u>http://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/yiewcontent.</u> cgi?article=12088.context=lasc, 23.
- 75. Gabriel Eber and Margaret Winter, "Private Prisons are the Problem, Not the Solution," ACLU, April 30, 2012, <u>https://www.aclu.org/blog/mass-incarceration/private-prisons-are-problem-not-solution?redirect=blog/private-prisons-are-problemnot-solution.</u>
- "Re: Sexual Abuse, Assault, and Harassment in U.S. Immigration Detention Facilities," Letter from CIVIC, April 11, 2017, http://www.endisolation.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/05/CIVIC\_SexualAssault\_ Complaint.pdf.

77. Ibid.

- Jeanne Kuang, "Immigration Deaths Reached the Highest Total Since 2009," Houston Chronicle, January 12, 2018, https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/ houston/article/Immigration-detention-deaths-reach-the-highest-12494624. php.
- 79. Justin Glawe, "Immigrant Deaths in Private Prisons Explode Under Trump," *Daily Beast*,

May 30, 2017, https://www.thedailybeast. com/immigrant-deaths-in-private-prisons-explode-under-trump.

- Alene Tcheckmedyian, "Thousands of immigrant detainees sue private prison firm over 'forced' labor," *The Los Angeles Times*, March 5, 2017, http://www.latimes. com/nation/la-na-immigrant-workers-20170305-story.html.
- Caitlin Dickerson, "Trump Plan Would Curtail Protections for Detained Immigrants," *The New York Times*, April 13, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/13/us/de-</u> tained-immigrants-may-face-harsher-conditions-under-trump. <u>html?hp&\_r=3</u>.
- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 42 U.S.C. § 2000D ET SEQ., https://www.justice.gov/crt/fcs/TitleVI-Overview.
- Caitlin Dickerson, "Trump Plan Would Curtail Protections for Detained Immigrants," *The New York Times*, April 13, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/13/us/de-</u> tained-immigrants-may-face-harsher-conditions-under-trump. html?hp&\_r=3.
- 84. Ibid.
- Lara Stemple and Ilan H Meyer, "The Unspoken Horror of Incarcerated LGBT People," *The Advocate*, February 23, 2017, https://www.advocate.com/commentary/2017/2/23/unspoken-horror-incarcerated-lgbt-people.
- "Unjust: How The Broken Criminal Justice System Fails Transgender People," Center for American Progress and Movement Advancement Project, May 2016, <u>http://</u> www.lgbtmap.org/file/lgbt-criminal-justice-trans.pdf, 15.
- "Unjust: How The Broken Criminal Justice System Fails Transgender People," 17.
- 88. Ibid.
- "Unjust: How The Broken Criminal Justice System Fails Transgender People," 16.
- 90. "Unjust: How The Broken Criminal Justice System Fails Transgender People," 92.
- "The Government Knows LGBTQ Immigrants Are Often Raped in Detention. It Puts Them There Anyway," Vox, August 2, 2015, <u>http://</u> www.vox.com/2015/5/14/8606199/ transgenderimmigrant-detention.
- Adam Frankel, "'Do You See How Much I'm Suffering Here?': Abuse against Transgender Women in US Immigration Detention," Human Rights Watch, March 2016, <u>https://</u> www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_ pdf/us0316\_web.pdf, 8.
- 93. Department of Justice, Office of the Inspector General, "Review of the Federal Bureau of Prisons' Monitoring of Contract Prisons," ii; Nika Knight, "Revealed: Private Federal Prisons More Abusive and Violent."
- The New York Times Editorial Board, "Donald Trump and the Undoing of Justice Reform."
- Rebecca R. Ruiz, "Attorney General Orders Tougher Sentences, Rolling Back Obama Policy," *New York Times*, May 12, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/12/ us/politics/attorney-general-jeff-sessions-drug-offenses-penalties.html.
- 96. "Attorney General Sessions Delivers

Remarks on National Security and Immigration Priorities of the Administration." United States Department of Justice, January 26, 2018, https://www.justice.gov/opa/ speech/attorney-general-sessions-delivers-remarks-national-security-and-immigration-priorities; Jeremy Diamond, "Trump falsely claims US murder rate is 'highest' in 47 years," CNN, February 7, 2017, https://www.cnn.com/2017/02/07/ politics/donald-trump-murder-rate-factcheck/index.html; Salvador Rizzo, "Trump's claim that immigrants bring 'tremendous crime' is still wrong," The Washington Post, January 18, 2018, https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/ wp/2018/01/18/trumps-claim-that-immigrants-bring-tremendous-crime-is-stillwrong/?utm\_term=.46f157252624.

- 97. Department of Justice, Office of the Inspector General, "Review of the Federal Bureau of Prisons' Monitoring of Contract Prisons," ii; Nika Knight, "Revealed: Private Federal Prisons More Abusive and Violent."
- "Phasing Out Our Use of Private Prisons," The United States Department of Justice Archives, August 18, 2016, <u>https://</u> www.justice.gov/archives/opa/blog/ phasing-out-our-use-private-prisons.
- 99. Matt Zapotosky, "Justice Department will again us private prisons."
- See, for example: Dina Gusovsky, "A billion-dollar-plus industry Clinton may sentence to death," CNBC, March 4, 2016, https://www.cnbc.com/2016/03/04/a-billion-dollar-plus-industry-clinton-may-sentence-to-death.html.
- Evelyn Cheng, "Prison stocks plunge after report Justice Department will end use of private prisons, *CNBC*, August 18, 2016, https://www.cnbc.com/2016/08/18/prisonstocks-plunge-after-report-justice-department-will-end-use-of-private-prisons. html.
- 102. Matt Zapotosky, "Justice Department will again us private prisons."
- Heather Long, "Private prison stocks up 100% since Trump's win," CNN Money, February 4, 2017, http://money.cnn. com/2017/02/24/investing/private-prisonstocks-soar-trump/index.html.
- 104. GEO Group Inc, MarketWatch, Accessed April 3, 2018, https://www.marketwatch. com/investing/stock/geo; CoreCivic Inc, MarketWatch, Accessed April 3, 2018, https://www.marketwatch.com/investing/ stock/cxw
- 105. Ruth McCambridge, "Follow the Money: Former Sessions Aides are Lobbyists for Private Prison Group," Nonprofit Quarterly, February 27, 2017, https://nonprofitguar. terly.org/2017/02/27/follow-money-former-sessions-aides-lobbyists-private-prisons-group/.
- "Private Prisons Boost Lobbying as Federal Detention Needs Grow," *Roll Call*, October 25, 2017, https://www.rollcall.com/news/ politics/99602-2.
- 107. The GEO Group, Inc," Form 10-K, For the year ended December 31, 2017, 4; "The GEO Group Awarded Contract for the Development and Operation of a New Company-Owned 1,000-Bed Detention Facility in Texas," The GEO Group, Inc.
- 108. The GEO Group, Inc," Form 10-K, For the

year ended December 31, 2017, 4.

- 109. "The GEO Group Awarded Contract for the Development and Operation of a New Company-Owned 1,000-Bed Detention Facility in Texas," The GEO Group, Inc.
- Celeste Katz, "Private firm wins \$110 million contract for new immigrant detention center in Texas," *Mic*, April 14, 2017, https:// mic.com/articles/174221/private-firm-wins-110-million-contract-for-new-immigrant-detention-center-in-texas#.GG1Hz776j.
- 111. Marcia Heroux Pounds, "Geo awarded two federal contract renewals worth \$664 million," Sun Sentinel, May 26, 2017, http:// www.sun-sentinel.com/business/fl-bzgeo-federal-prison-renewals-20170526story.html.
- Marcia Heroux Pounds, "Geo awarded two federal contract renewals worth \$664 million"
- Alex Baumgart, "Companies that funded Trump's inauguration came up big in 2017," OpenSecrets.org, January 19, 2018, https://www.opensecrets.org/ news/2018/01/companies-that-funded-trumps-inauguration/.
- 114. Jessica Kwong, "ICE Seeks 5 More Detention Centers as Immigration Arrests Rise."
- 115. Samantha Michaels, "Leaked Memo Reveals Trump's Gift to Private Prison Companies," *Mother Jones*, January 30, 2018, https://www.motherjones.com/crime-jus-tice/2018/01/leaked-memo-reveals-trumps-gift-to-private-prison-companies/.
- 116. Alan Gomez, "Trump plans massive increase in federal immigration jails," USA Today, October 17, 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2017/10/17/ trump-plans-massive-increase-federal-immigration-jails/771414001/.
- 117 Amrit Cheng, "The Muslim Ban: What Just Happened?" ACLU, December 6, 2017, https://www.aclu.org/blog/immigrants-rights/muslim-ban-what-just-happened; Mia Steinle, "ICE's Private Detention Centers Keep Data under Lock and Key," Project on Government Oversight, May 3, 2017, http://www.pogo.org/ourwork/articles/2017/ices-private-detention-centers-keep-data-under-lock.html.
- Adam Edelman, "Trump Ends DACA Program, No New Applications Accepted," NBC News, September 5, 2017, <u>https://</u> www.nbcnews.com/politics/immigration/ trump-dreamers-daca-immigration-announcement-n798686.
- 119. Miriam Jordan, "Trump Administration Says That Nearly 200,000 Salvadorans Must Leave," *New York Times*, January 8, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/08/us/ salvadorans-tps-end.html.
- 120. Esther Yu Hsi Lee, "Trump ends protected immigration status for Liberians, gives them one year to pack up their lives," *ThinkProgress*, March 27, 2018. <u>https://thinkprogress.org/trump-endsded-program-liberians-f51d69aed880/.</u>
- 121. "Breaking Down the Government Spending Bill," FIRM, March 2018, <u>https://docs.goo-gle.com/document/d/1lwh\_nJP7CADKx-0Cu\_mLbtT2dTb8RoADtEY2l8mG0xAs/edit.</u>

123. John Burnett, "See The 20+ Immigrant

<sup>122.</sup> Ibid.

Activists Arrested Under Trump," NPR, March 16, 2018, https://www.npr. org/2018/03/16/591879718/see-the-20-immigration-activists-arrested-under-trump.

- 124. Ibid.
- 125. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, November 2016, 3.18, 19; "The Million Shares Club & Prison Lenders," Enlace International.
- 126. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 9; "JPMorgan Chase: Financier to Private Prisons," The Center for Popular Democracy and Make the Road New York, 2017. <u>http:// maketheroadny.org/wp-content/up-Ioads/2018/02/JPM-Chase-Financial-Tiesto-Private-Prisons-updated-FINAL.pdf.</u>
- "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, November 2016, 10.
- 128. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, November 2016, 22.
- 129. "JPMorgan Chase: Financier to Private Prisons," The Center for Popular Democracy and Make the Road New York.
- Bloomberg Terminal data pulled on March 28, 2018.
- 131. Ibid
- 132. "REIT Industry Timeline," Nareit, Accessed March 21, 2018, <u>https://</u> www.reit.com/investing/reit-basics/ reit-industry-timeline.
- 133. "Frequently Asked Questions About RE-ITS," National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts, <u>https://www.reit.com/</u> <u>sites/default/files/media/PDFs/REIT-FAO.</u> <u>pdf</u>, 21; Sarah Frostenson and Jeremy C.F. Lin, "Trump wants to slash America's corporate tax rate, but that rate is a myth, *Politico*, August 31, 2017, <u>https://www.</u> <u>politico.com/interactives/2017/35-percent-corporate-tax-rate-100-companies/.</u>
- 134. Matt Stroud, "Why Would a Prison Corporation Restructure as a Real Estate Company?" Forbes, January 31, 2013, https://www.forbes.com/sites/mattstroud/2013/01/31/why-would-a-prison-corporation-restructure-as-a-real-estate-company/.
- 135. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 24.
- 136. SEC filings 10-K for CCA and GEO Group, for year ended December 31, 2015.
- 137. Barry Herzog and Rita Celebrezze, "REITs and Their Shareholders Stand to Gain under New Tax Law," *Commercial Observer*, March 2, 2018, https://commercialobserver.com/2018/03/reits-and-their-shareholders-stand-to-gain-under-new-tax-law/.
- 138. Michelle Mark, "The biggest problem with private prisons starts on Capitol Hill," Business Insider, http://www.businessinsider.com/private-prisons-lobby-for-theirown-existence-2016-8; Senate Lobbying Disclosure Database Search, Client Name: "Geo Group"; Specific Lobbying Issue: "REIT"; https://soprweb.senate.gov/ index.cfm?event=selectFields&reset=1 House Lobbying Disclosure Database Search, Client Name: "Corrections Corporation"; Issue Data: "REIT"; House Lobbying

Disclosure Database Search, Client Name: "Geo Group"; Issue Data: "REIT" <u>http://</u> disclosures.house.gov/Id/Idsearch.aspx.

- 139. For full list of sources used, see: <u>http://bit.</u> <u>ly/CBOH\_SEC\_4-18.</u>
- 140. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 5.
- 141. For full list of sources used, see: <u>http://bit.</u> <u>ly/CBOH\_SEC\_4-18.</u>
- 142. "The Banks that Finance Private Prison Companies," In the Public Interest, 25.
- 143. For full list of sources used, see: <u>http://bit.</u> <u>ly/CBOH\_SEC\_4-18.</u>

- 145. Ibid.
- 146. "Business Roundtable Statement on DACA Program," September 5, 2017; "Open Letters From Leaders of American Industry," September 20, 2017; Mathew J Belvedere, "Larry Fink: US economy is being hurt by congressional gridlock and Trump's immigration policy."
- 147. Deon Roberts and Rick Rothacker, "Exclusive: Could JPMorgan bring branches to Charlotte? Jamie Dimon says it's possible."
- 148. "Business Roundtable Statement on DACA Program," September 5, 2017.
- 149. "Open Letters from Leaders of American Industry," September 20, 2017,
- Ryan Vlastelica, "BlackRock CEO Fink suggests Trump's personality could be an economic risk."
- 151. Mathew J Belvedere, "Larry Fink: US economy is being hurt by congressional gridlock and Trump's immigration policy."
- 152. Ibid
- 153. Tara Tidwell Cullen, "ICE Released Its Most Comprehensive Immigration Detention Data Yet. It's Alarming."
- 154. "Human Rights," JPMorgan Chase webpage, Accessed March 19, 2018, <u>https:// www.jpmorganchase.com/corporate/ About-JPMC/ab-human-rights.htm.</u>
- 155. Ibid.
- 156. "Our Commitment," Corporate Social Responsibility Interim Report 2016, Wells Fargo and Company, https://www08. wellsfargomedia.com/assets/pdf/about/ corporate-responsibility/2016-social-responsibility-interim.pdf?https://www. wellsfargo.com/assets/pdf/about/corporrate-responsibility/2016-social-responsibility-interim.pdf, 8.
- 157. "Human Rights Statement," Wells Fargo webpage, Accessed March 19, 2018, https://www.wellsfargo.com/about/ corporate/human-rights-statement/.
- 158. Andrew Ross Sorkin, "BlackRock's Message: Contribute to Society, or Risk Losing Our Support," New York Times, January 15, 2018, https://www.nytimes. com/2018/01/15/business/dealbook/blackrock-laurence-fink-letter.html.
- 159. Larry Fink's annual letter to CEOs, "A Sense of Purpose."
- Josh Saul, "Jamie Dimon, Head of JPMorgan Chase, Pressed on Private Prisons, Trump Council Seat, *Newsweek*, May 16, 2017, http://www.maketheroad.org/article.php?ID=4436.
- 161. "Shareholder Advocacy Highlights," Trillium,

December 31, 2017, http://www.trilliuminvest.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/ Q3-Q42017-Shareholder-Advocacy-Highlights.pdf, 3-4.

#### 162. Ibid.

- 163. Joel Handley, "Divesting From Private Prisons: A new coalition of immigrant and labor groups tries to shame the nation's largest investment firms"; Peter Dreier, "Protesters Tell Wells Fargo CEO: Divest from Pipelines and Prisons, Invest in Employees and Working Class Communities."
- 164. "Corporate Backers of Hate," Accessed April 2, 2018, <u>http://www.backersofhate.org/en/.</u>
- 165. Melissa Hellmann, "University of California Next in Line to Dump Wells Fargo Contracts," Yes! Magazine, February 3, 2017, http://www.yesmagazine.org/new-economy/university-of-california-next-inline-to-dump-wells-fargo-2017/0203; The California Aggie, February 23, 2017, https:// issuu.com/theaggie/docs/02232017, 13.
- 166. "Firm Announces Impactful Engagements in Second Half of 2017," Trillium, January 10, 2018, http://www.trilliuminvest. com/firm-engages-300-companies-second-half-2017/; correspondence with firm employees, March 2018.
- 167. "Investigate," Accessed April 2018, <u>http://</u> investigate.afsc.org/updates/2017-prison-and-occupation-free-mutual-funds.
- 168. Henry Goldman, "NYC Pension Funds Withdraw Investments from Private Prisons"; "Philly Pension Boards Dropping Private Prison Stocks," David Gambacorta, The Inquirer, October 26, 2017, http://www.philly. com/philly/news/pennsylvania/philadelphia/philly-pension-board-private-prison-stocks-divest-20171026.html
- Yessenia Funes, "Portland Votes to Divest from All Corporations," *Colorlines*, April 7, 2017, <u>https://www.colorlines.com/articles/</u> portland-votes-divest-all-corporations.
- 170. For full list of sources used, see: <u>http://bit.</u> <u>ly/CBOH\_SEC\_4-18.</u>
- 171. "Terner Center Research Series: The Cost of Building Housing," Accessed April 2018, https://ternercenter.berkeley.edu/ construction-costs-series.
- 172. "S.1728 Private Prison Information Act of 2017," 115th Congress (2017-2018)
- 173. Henry Goldman, "NYC Pension Funds Withdraw Investments from Private Prisons"; David Gambacorta, "Philly Pension Boards Dropping Private Prison Stocks"; Melissa Hellmann, "Portland, Ore., Becomes First Major U.S. City to End All New Investment in Corporations."

<sup>144.</sup> Ibid.

